Review

So many harms, so little benefit: a global review of the history and harms of HIV criminalisation

Joanne Csete, Richard Elliott, Edwin J Bernard

Since the early years of HIV, many jurisdictions have criminalised HIV non-disclosure, potential or perceived exposure, and transmission. Many of these laws and prosecutions are without a scientific basis and reflect an inaccurate understanding of HIV-related risk and harm. Numerous studies of HIV criminal prosecutions show that women, sex workers, racial minorities, gay and bisexual men, transgender people, immigrants, and Indigenous people are disproportionately charged and convicted, often resulting in long custodial sentences. Data from molecular HIV surveillance, used to track HIV outbreaks in marginalised populations, are prone to be misused in HIV criminal cases. Scientific consensus statements and international standards have helped to guide advocacy to repeal or reform a number of these laws, resulting in fewer prosecutions in some jurisdictions. Many successful reform efforts have been led by people living with HIV and are notable at a moment of reckoning on racism and inequality in global health.

Introduction

Ensuring that responses to HIV are grounded in human rights has been espoused as a goal of national and global HIV responses for many years. The Global AIDS Strategy 2021–26 endorsed by the UN General Assembly in 2021 echoes this central tenet with ambitious targets for people living with and at risk of HIV to be free of HIV-related stigma and discrimination and "punitive laws and policies".¹ This strategy aligns with a long history of global recognition of inappropriate application of criminal law as an impediment to rights-based HIV responses.

From an early stage of the HIV epidemic, criminal law has been used to address HIV non-disclosure, potential or perceived exposure or transmission, or both, in certain circumstances. This application of criminal law advances neither HIV prevention efforts nor a rightscentred HIV response. An understanding of the impact of HIV criminalisation can contribute to ensuring that human rights are at the centre of national HIV strategies.

HIV criminalisation's global reach

The application of criminal law in relation to HIV transmission, potential or perceived exposure, and non-disclosure of HIV-positive status (referred to in this article as HIV criminalisation) varies considerably among jurisdictions. In some, lawmakers have enacted specific laws to criminalise HIV transmission, exposure of another person to the risk of infection, or mere non-disclosure of HIV-positive status to sexual partners. In other jurisdictions, existing general criminal offences have been applied to instances of alleged transmission, exposure, or non-disclosure-including assault or sexual assault, attempted murder, terroristic threats, endangerment of the public or public health, and inflicting bodily harm. In some instances, the law extends to other sexually transmitted infections or even communicable diseases more broadly. In practice, however, the available data indicate criminal prosecution has been directed primarily against people living with HIV,² perhaps due to the stigma associated with HIV and the severity of the disease before treatment was available.

HIV criminalisation was first documented in the USA. By the late 1980s, several US states used aggravated assault and attempted murder statutes to prosecute so-called criminal transmission of HIV.^{3,4} At the time, few US states had HIV-specific laws, but a condition for states to receive federal assistance for AIDS under the Ryan White Care Act of 1990 was that they have demonstrable legal means to prosecute "knowing" transmission.5 By 1992, 16 US states had HIV-specific criminal laws.6 Some 34 states had these laws at various times, and most are still on the books.7 At the time of writing, 29 jurisdictions (28 states and the US military) have prosecuted people living with HIV for transmission or exposure offences using non-HIV-specific statutes, and nine states have laws whereby HIV-positive status can result in a harsher sentence for a crime charged under a law not specific to HIV.7 In a number of US states, conviction under HIV criminal laws comes with a requirement to be registered as a sex offender, which—aside from the profound stigma

Search strategy and selection criteria

For this Review, we searched the US National Library of Medicine (PubMed.gov) using the terms "HIV non-disclosure", "HIV criminalization" and "criminal HIV transmission", reviewing journal articles in English published from Jan 1, 1985, to Feb 15, 2022. Similar terms were searched in Google Scholar, yielding UN and other reports in addition to journal articles. Lexis-Nexis was searched, with the same time restrictions, with the terms "HIV exposure criminalization" and "criminal HIV transmission". From these searches, more than 2200 abstracts were reviewed, of which about 240 were deemed most pertinent to the goal of highlighting notable developments in the application of these laws. In addition, we reviewed documents on HIV criminalisation from UNAIDS, UN technical agencies and human rights entities, and organisations that track developments in HIV criminalisation.



Lancet HIV 2022

Published **Online** October 3, 2022 https://doi.org/10.1016/ S2352-3018(22)00248-X

Department of Population and Family Health, Columbia University Mailman School of Public Health, New York, NY, USA (J Csete PhD); HIV Justice Network, Halifax, NS, Canada (R Elliott LLM); HIV Justice Network, Amsterdam, Netherlands (E J Bernard BA [Hons])

Correspondence to: Dr Joanne Csete, Department of Population and Family Health, Columbia University Mailman School of Public Health, New York, NY 10032, USA jc1188@columbia.edu attached to it—formally limits where a person can live, work, or travel.⁷

Some HIV-specific laws (and prosecutions under non-HIV-specific laws) have involved alleged means of transmission, such as biting and spitting, that in fact pose no or virtually no risk of transmission.8 Some of these statutes were crafted at a time when the science of HIV transmission was not well understood, but, as noted here, prosecutions based on poor science continued even as scientific understanding emerged. Some of these laws allow for the charge of exposure in these cases, so convictions do not depend on the occurrence of transmission or even considerable transmission risk but can still result in very harsh sentences. For example, in the US state of Louisiana, the penalty for so-called intentional exposure to HIV-where conviction does not require actual transmission or demonstration of harmful intent-is up to 11 years in prison, but the penalty for negligent homicide is a maximum of 5 years.9 This law, like many others, appears to "punish people living with HIV for their HIV status alone and not for any perceived crime".9

In the late 1980s, HIV-related prosecutions were observed in western Europe and Australia.10,11 In contrast to the USA, there were few demands in these jurisdictions for the enactment of new HIV-specific laws; rather, existing offences were applied.12 Canada is an example where prosecutions proceeded from the late 1980s without the enactment of HIV-specific laws. Its example is worth noting because of the large numbers of prosecutions and the extensive research on HIV criminalisation from Canadian scholars and non-governmental organisations (NGOs). The Supreme Court of Canada ruled in 2012 that not disclosing known HIV-positive status before any sexual activity posing a realistic possibility of transmission of HIV can amount to fraud that legally invalidates a partner's consent to sex.13 This renders the otherwise consensual encounter an (aggravated) sexual assault in law; the maximum penalty is life imprisonment, accompanied, at this writing, by mandatory registration as a sex offender. Prosecutors' and judges' interpretations of this legal standard have led to a very wide scope of criminalisation, with people convicted even when there has been little to no possibility of HIV transmission and no intent to transmit.¹³ Since 2012, courts and prosecutors have accepted that the combination of condom use and a low viral load, or, since 2017, a suppressed viral load on its own, precludes a realistic possibility of transmission, but the law remains unsettled as to whether condom use alone suffices to prevent prosecution for alleged non-disclosure.13,14

There have been at least 224 prosecutions to date in Canada, most of them for aggravated sexual assault.^{15,16} The 70% conviction rate in HIV non-disclosure cases in the country is far higher than the rate for other sexual assault cases, and prison sentences were more than double the average sentence for sexual assault.¹⁵

By the late 1990s and early 2000s, HIV criminalisation also began to increase dramatically in eastern Europe and central Asia, including through the introduction of HIV-specific criminal laws in most jurisdictions of the region.^{2,13} Although HIV criminalisation came later to other regions, at this writing, at least 15 countries in Latin America and the Caribbean have jurisdictions with HIV-specific statutes (although Colombia's law was suspended after being declared unconstitutional in 2019), while 11 jurisdictions in five other countries have seen prosecutions under general laws.² At least 13 countries in the Asia-Pacific region have enacted HIV-specific criminal statutes, whereas prosecutions under general laws are reported from at least 11 jurisdictions in five other countries. In the Middle East and north Africa, seven countries have jurisdictions with HIV-specific laws, and three countries have jurisdictions with documented prosecutions under general laws.²

The spread of HIV-specific criminal statutes in Africa was accelerated by a project to develop a model law on HIV for the region, which in 2004 resulted in the so-called N'Djamena model law.18 The text included some helpful provisions against HIV-related discrimination, but it also proposed criminal sanctions for wilful transmission of HIV, defined broadly as transmission through any means by a person aware of their HIV-positive status, and without further specificity regarding intent or desire to transmit. This leaves open the possibility of prosecution for vertical transmission, transmission through sharing of needles, even if steps were taken to disinfect them, and transmission through sex regardless of measures such as condom use or disclosure.¹⁸ From 2005 to 2010, at least 15 countries passed laws based on this model.¹⁹ In some jurisdictions, legislators extended the law further to criminalise conduct that neither resulted in transmission nor was intended to.20 In most sub-Saharan countries. prosecutions can proceed even where transmission does not occur, and only eight countries allow condom use as an affirmative defence.^{21,22}

The HIV Justice Network (HJN), which documents HIV criminalisation cases and legislative developments worldwide, found in 2022 that 82 countries had HIV-specific criminal laws.² Since the first prosecutions in the 1980s, 81 countries have pursued HIV criminalisation cases, under HIV-specific laws in 35 countries and under other laws in 48 countries (with a few jurisdictions applying both HIV-specific and general laws). The regional breakdown of countries with HIV-specific laws as of 2022 was 30 in sub-Saharan Africa, 16 in eastern Europe and central Asia, 15 in Latin America and the Caribbean, 13 in the Asia-Pacific region, 7 in the Middle East and north Africa, plus 24 states in the USA.² After a number of reforms, no countries in western and central Europe have HIV-specific laws of this kind.

According to HJN, from 2019 to 2021 the three countries with the greatest numbers of prosecutions (almost

500 in total) were Uzbekistan, Russia, and Belarus.² The HIV-specific laws in 16 countries in eastern Europe and central Asia carry penalties of up to 15 years' imprisonment. In a number of these countries, prosecutions can proceed even with disclosure before sex and if the allegedly wronged person consents to the act, and even if the victim does not wish to pursue the case.^{*v*}

International guidance and scientific consensus

Health and human rights expert bodies, including UN entities, have addressed the concerns noted here. The UN International Guidelines on HIV/AIDS and Human Rights urge governments not to pass HIV-specific criminal laws but to use existing laws in the exceptional cases where intent, foreseeability, and causality can be clearly and legally established.²³ Guidance from UNAIDS emphasises that criminal sanctions are appropriate only in the rare case where a person knows their HIV-positive status and acts with demonstrable intent to transmit HIV, transmission does occur, and there is evidence that the defendant is the source of the complainant's infection.8 UNAIDS recognises that unscientific and overly broad HIV criminalisation, in addition to being discriminatory, engenders fear that keeps people from seeking HIV services.

In 2012, the Global Commission on HIV and the Law, convened by the UNDP, recommended that HIV-specific criminal statutes be repealed, noting that "[i]nvoking criminal laws in cases of adult private consensual sexual activity is disproportionate and counterproductive to enhancing public health."24 In 2016, in its first comment on the issue, the UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women urged Canada to review "the troubling application of harsh criminal sanctions (aggravated sexual assault) to women for not disclosing their HIV status to sexual partners, even when the transmission is not intentional, when there is no transmission or when the risk of transmission is minimal".²⁵ It reiterated the concern to Kyrgyzstan more recently.26 A regional human rights body, the African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights, in 2018 urged African states to reform overly broad HIV criminalisation laws.27

Concern among scientists regarding HIV criminalisation has also grown. Building on previous consensus statements by scientists in Australia, Canada, Sweden, and Switzerland, an international scientific consensus statement on HIV and criminal law in 2018, coauthored by 20 leading HIV scientists and endorsed by UNAIDS, the International Association of Providers of AIDS Care, the International AIDS Society, and another 70 individual scientific experts, again highlighted that criminal laws and judicial decisions in many jurisdictions do not reflect a scientifically sound understanding of the risk of HIV transmission.²⁸ This statement reaffirms the now-established consensus that an undetectable viral load means HIV is untransmittable (termed U=U). It underscores the very low per act risk of transmission associated with even condomless sex in the absence of treatment or pre-exposure prophylaxis; that the risk of transmission in the event of condom use ranges from zero (in the case of correct use) to negligible at most; and confirms the non-existent risk in cases of spitting or biting (for which prosecutions have been recorded). A 2021 guide for prosecutors commissioned by the UNDP, citing the consensus statement, urges prosecutors to understand the science of HIV risk and not to pursue criminal charges where someone might have not disclosed out of fear or where condoms or other reasonable measures were used to reduce risk of transmission.²⁹

Ending HIV criminalisation in instances of suppressed viral load is scientifically sound and necessary, but also recognised as insufficient. A 2017 consensus statement on treatment as prevention (TasP) and criminal law, endorsed by more than 100 institutions and individual experts, warns that specifying an undetectable or low viral load in law as a mitigating factor in HIV criminal cases does not mean that prosecution is justified in cases where a person's viral load is higher.³⁰ The statement asserts that TasP or U=U arguments do not fix the many HIV criminal laws under which conviction is possible even without transmission or a demonstrable risk of transmission, and that criminalisation will continue to fall most harshly on those facing barriers to access to HIV treatment.³⁰

Health effect of HIV criminalisation

Legal experts predicted from an early stage that HIV criminalisation would generate fear among people living with HIV and make them less likely to seek health services.^{3,31} There are a number of peer-reviewed scholarly reviews of empirical studies of the impact of HIV criminalisation on various aspects of health-seeking and health service delivery, the results of which are mixed but nonetheless sufficient to justify concern. It should be noted that almost all of the peer-reviewed studies of health impact come from the USA or Canada and might not be generalisable to all settings.

A 2017 review of 25 empirical studies on the subject in the USA, for example, initially suggested that HIV criminalisation was not associated with less seeking of HIV testing.⁵ An ecological analysis in the USA in 2017 found no association between the fact of HIV criminalisation laws and HIV diagnosis rates in a given jurisdiction, concluding that the laws did not have an effect, positive or negative, on HIV prevention.³² However, a re-analysis of these data, accounting for the rate of growth of the epidemic, concluded that HIV criminalisation laws were associated with both a lower rate of diagnosis and higher HIV prevalence.³³

A 2015 review of the effect of HIV criminalisation in Canada on women's engagement with the health sector found evidence of reluctance to seek testing for fear of the consequences of being found to be HIV-positive.³⁴ A 2016 qualitative study in Canada found that after the 2012 decision of that country's highest court affirming the criminalisation of HIV non-disclosure in some circumstances as sexual assault, people were more reluctant to seek HIV services and health professionals were not secure in their understanding of the law, undermining their ability to inform and support their patients.³⁵ A 2018 modelling study among men who have sex with men in Canada reported that fear of prosecution for HIV non-disclosure reduced willingness for HIV testing among HIV-negative men to the point of having the potential to increase HIV transmission at the community level.³⁶

As there is no expectation that laws will change behaviour if people are unaware of them, other researchers have investigated awareness of HIV laws. A 2013 review of 30 studies, mostly from high-income countries, concluded that most of the respondents in these varied studies had some awareness of HIV criminal laws where they lived, but often their understanding of the details of the laws' provisions was incomplete or incorrect.37 Studies reviewed in 2013 suggested that very few people were more inclined to disclose their status to sex partners as a result of their awareness of the law, but qualitative studies in similar populations indicated that being aware of the law motivated them to be more secretive and to prioritise anonymity in their sexual relations.³⁸ A survey of 1230 women living with HIV in Canada found that 73% of the women knew of the 2012 Supreme Court ruling, but only an estimated 37% understood its content.39 Almost all the respondents were willing to discuss legal disclosure obligations with a health professional, but only 66% had done so (panel 1).

Effect of criminalisation on specific populations

Research on HIV criminalisation has highlighted its impact on specific populations: women (beyond vertical transmission concerns), sex workers, gay and bisexual men and other men who have sex with men, Indigenous people, immigrants, and racial minorities.

An ostensible motivation for HIV criminalisation has been to protect HIV-negative women from their HIV-positive male sexual partners.18 Research in recent years, particularly in the last 5 years, has shown that this protection is not realised and HIV criminalisation can contribute to harms in gender-based ways.46 As noted by the International Community of Women Living with HIV, women often are tested for HIV as part of reproductive health services and thus identified as HIV-positive before their sex partners, which can lead to violence and other abuse directed at women and could also make them more vulnerable to charges of bringing HIV into a sexual relationship.⁴⁷ Yet the law might require them to disclose their status, even in situations where disclosure could carry the risk of violence or other serious adverse consequences. Fear of prosecution might also

Panel 1: Criminalisation of vertical transmission

A number of HIV criminalisation laws allow for the prosecution of women for exposure to, or transmission of, HIV in utero or to an infant in childbirth or through breastfeeding (three forms of vertical transmission).^{40,41} Many of the African countries guided by the N'Djamena model law are in this category, some allowing prosecution of women who fail to take so-called reasonable measures to prevent vertical transmission without specifying what those measures might be.⁴⁰

The Global Commission on HIV and the Law has urged repeal of laws criminalising vertical transmission.²⁴ More recently, it also noted that "the intent to transmit HIV cannot be presumed or derived...by having a baby without taking steps to prevent mother-to-child transmission".⁴² UNAIDS asserts that counselling, social support, and ensuring that women have access to the services needed to minimise vertical transmission are more effective prevention measures than criminalisation.⁸ UNDP guidance for prosecutors encourages prosecutorial restraint: "Women's choices in such circumstances are complex; adding the threat of criminal prosecution is of no benefit whatsoever to either women or the children in their care."²⁹ Based on UNAIDS guidance, a number of countries in Africa have removed vertical exposure or transmission from the remit of their HIV criminal laws.²²

Prosecutions of vertical exposure or transmission have nonetheless gone forward. A number of recent cases in sub-Saharan Africa have involved women who engaged in comfort nursing children of whom they were not the biological mother-that is, calming a child by putting them to the breast once or a few times.⁴³ Since 2013, vertical exposure or transmission cases involving breastfeeding or comfort nursing have been prosecuted in Botswana, Kenya, Malawi, Uganda, and Zimbabwe.⁴⁴ In at least some of these prosecutions, women were receiving and adhering to antiretroviral therapy, and there is no evidence of transmission in any of the documented cases. WHO quidelines conclude that women adhering to antiretroviral therapy can safely breastfeed.⁴⁵WHO echoes UNAIDS in emphasising that the priority should be ensuring all women with HIV have access to testing, treatment, and counselling.

impede women from seeking HIV services and counselling, which could be truly protective.

A 2018 qualitative study in Canada found that awareness of HIV criminalisation-related prosecutions led women living with HIV to feel anything but protected—rather, the law exacerbated fears that their HIV-positive status would be revealed and that they would be unable to report interpersonal violence for fear of counter-charges related to HIV.⁴⁸ HIV criminalisation contributed to some women feeling compelled to stay in violent relationships, a concern echoed in an analysis from the US state of Louisiana.⁴⁹ The Eurasian Women's Network on AIDS noted in 2018 that many of the people prosecuted under the HIV criminal laws in eastern Europe and central Asia were women who endured violence, threats, and blackmail for fear of being exposed as HIV-positive in a criminal case.^{77,50} Women convicted in some of these countries risked being ostracised socially and losing custody of children and property rights. Others have observed that HIV-related prosecutions have often portrayed women as victims to achieve a criminal conviction, undermining women's agency and the policy measures that are needed to address gender inequality in sexual relations.⁵¹

The International Community of Women Living with HIV further notes that the women most likely to be especially harmed by HIV criminalisation are those already facing other types of criminalisation and marginalisation, including transgender women, sex workers, those who use drugs, and migrant workers.47 These harms have been documented in a number of jurisdictions. In California, USA, which had five HIV-specific criminal laws before 2017 reforms,⁵² 95% of the arrests under these laws in the period 1988-2014 involved people engaged in or suspected to be engaged in sex work, mostly women,53 a pattern also seen in the states of Nevada and Florida.54,55 The California reforms included disallowing prosecution in cases where measures have been taken to prevent transmission and repealing sentence enhancements for sex work offences by people living with HIV.7 The law in some other US states still allows for the crime of soliciting while HIV-positive, or longer sentences if a person convicted of a sex work-related offence is also HIV-positive.7 Transgender women in particular can be at heightened risk of prosecution in such jurisdictions. Stigma might increase the risk of arrest for some trans women because of a presumption that they are engaged in sex work.

A number of US states and some countries allow condoms to be used as evidence of illegal sex work, demotivating sex workers from using and carrying condoms, which might otherwise be part of a legal defence against a charge of HIV transmission or exposure.⁵⁶ Brown suggests that the disproportionate criminalisation in the USA of low-income sex workers, who are often non-White individuals, perpetuates stereotypes of deviance, further contributing to stigma and marginalisation.⁴⁹

In 2016, a Canadian study of HIV-positive women from immigrant communities in the province of Ontario found them to be aware of HIV criminalisation via publicised court cases. Many worried that the law would not consider either the fears of women facing violence or abandonment if they disclosed HIV-positive status, or the degree to which women might not have the power to enforce condom use.⁵⁷ The women also feared prosecution under the law if they breastfed their infants. Another study of women in Vancouver, BC, Canada found additional concerns among Black immigrant women that they could be punished or lose custody of their children for failure to repay settlement loans.⁴⁵

A 2021 Canadian study concluded that Indigenous women living with HIV, often excluded from culturally appropriate HIV information and health services, are particularly likely to face violence and social exclusion if their HIV status is disclosed.⁵⁸ These women often faced difficulty in negotiating condom use and maintaining a low viral load, compounding the challenges of abiding by legal requirements for disclosure.

Given the widespread criminalisation of drug use, people who use drugs might have good reason to fear any additional law that could bring them into the criminal legal system. A 2016 survey of people living with HIV who injected drugs in Canada investigated the degree to which these people would be legally obliged to disclose their HIV status to sex partners even though the combination of condom use and a low viral load removes that obligation, as established under Canadian law. The authors found that more than half of the respondents would be liable to prosecution for non-disclosure, mostly because of inconsistent condom use.⁵⁹

Gay, bisexual, and other men who have sex with men are a population particularly hard hit by the HIV pandemic, meaning the threat of prosecution under HIV criminalisation laws affects them disproportionately. In some jurisdictions, HIV criminalisation has converged with virulent anti-gay laws criminalising consensual same-sex sexual activity—such as Uganda's 2014 law, later declared void on procedural grounds by the country's highest court, which criminalised not only consensual gay sex but the offence of aggravated homosexuality if the accused participant is HIV-positive, potentially resulting in the death penalty.⁶⁰

Racism and xenophobia

It has long been a concern in some jurisdictions that HIV criminalisation has disproportionately affected non-White and ethnic minorities, Indigenous people, and immigrants.⁶¹ In the US state of Missouri, for example, where Black men comprise less than 6% of the population, Black men were the defendants in about 50% of the cases brought under HIV criminal laws from the first of these prosecutions (well before 2020) till the end of the year 2020.⁶² In the US state of Georgia, in which Black people represent about 32% of the population, they represented 61% of those arrested under HIV criminal laws from 1988 to 2017.⁶³

In Canada, where Black people comprise 3.5% of the population, an estimated 22% of those charged in HIV criminal cases were Black (almost entirely men).¹⁵ Rates of conviction resulting in prison sentences were also significantly higher among Black (73%) and Indigenous (75%) defendants than among White defendants (57%).¹⁵ Of the Black men who faced HIV criminal charges in Canada from 1989 to 2016, 71% were not born in Canada.⁶⁴ A review of

Panel 2: Reform of HIV criminalisation laws: a sustained civil society voice

In 2012, civil society experts, including representatives of organisations of people living with HIV, met in Oslo, Norway, to examine the harms of HIV criminalisation. The resulting Oslo Declaration on HIV Criminalisation notes, among other things, that "a non-punitive, non-criminal HIV prevention approach centred within communities, where expertise about...HIV issues is best found" is preferable to the use of criminal law, but that even in the rare case of malicious transmission of HIV "we prefer to see people living with HIV supported and empowered from the moment of diagnosis, so that even these rare cases may be prevented".⁷⁷ The Oslo consultation marked the founding of the HIV Justice Network (HJN), a leading community-based non-governmental organisation that aims to build a coordinated and effective global response to HIV criminalisation.

Since 2012, HJN has chronicled substantial efforts at repealing and reforming HIV criminalisation, many of which would have been impossible without advocacy organisations of people living with HIV and their allies. By HJN's count, from 2015 to 2021, HIV-specific criminal laws were repealed in the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Australian state of Victoria, Sweden, and two US states (Illinois and New Jersey); proposed laws were withdrawn in several US and Mexican states, Brazil, and Malawi; laws were so-called modernised largely to reflect scientific advances in nine US states, Switzerland, Norway, Belarus, and Armenia; and courts ruled laws unconstitutional in Kenya, the Mexican state of Veracruz, and Colombia.^{2,78} In addition, the HIV criminalisation section of Zimbabwe's Criminal Code, which had long been criticised as enabling prosecution based on scientifically unsound evidentiary standards,⁷⁹ was repealed in 2022.⁸⁰

In the USA, organisations of people living with HIV have led reform efforts in many states. In 2021, Illinois, for example, became only the second state in the USA to repeal its HIV-specific law, with advocacy organisations having worked to inform legislators of the harms of the law.⁸¹ In Canada, work by civil society to promote awareness of updated science contributed to a federal directive to limit prosecutions in the nation's three territories as well as prosecution policy advisories on the subject in a number of provinces, parliamentary committee recommendations for legislative amendments to end completely the use of sexual assault charges and limit any use of the criminal law in important ways,⁸² and a 2022 federal government commitment to consultations regarding law reform.⁸³ After years of numerous prosecutions for non-disclosure in Canada, in 2020 there was reportedly only one such case¹⁷ and community mobilisation has continued for legislative reform.⁸⁴ Meanwhile, advocates in eastern Europe and central Asia have increasingly highlighted the astonishingly high numbers of prosecutions in several countries of the region and are engaging prosecuting authorities and other policy makers to pursue reforms. Women's leadership in decriminalisation efforts in this region—where prosecutions have so disadvantaged women—has been particularly noteworthy.50

An important indicator of the success of reform efforts is the agreement in the 2021–26 Global AIDS Strategy that laws criminalising HIV non-disclosure, potential and perceived exposure, and non-intentional transmission should be removed, and the overuse of non-HIV-specific laws for this purpose should stop.¹The 5-year goal is that less than 10% of countries will have punitive laws such as HIV criminalisation laws by 2025. Sustained advocacy, in multiple forms and fora, bringing together human rights arguments and scientific evidence from various disciplines, has put the end of HIV criminalisation squarely on the global policy agenda.

For more on **the HIV Justice Network** see www.hivjustice.net 1680 newspaper articles showed that media coverage of HIV criminal cases was not only heavily racially biased but also disproportionately highlighted cases of non-White immigrants.⁶⁵ Media reports often portrayed men involved in HIV criminalisation cases as "immoral, irresponsible lotharios who pose a danger to the romantic and sexual innocence of their female victims". $^{\rm 65}$

Other studies of media coverage of HIV criminal cases have raised human rights concerns. Media coverage of the 2013 case of a Black, gay student convicted of alleged transmission and exposure in the US state of Missouri was judged to reinforce notions of the shamefulness of gay sex and stereotypes of Black male bodies.⁶⁶ As noted in another analysis of sensational portrayal of a convicted man as a "racialized other"⁶⁷ in Canada, distortions in the media are especially meaningful because the public generally learns about HIV criminalisation through media accounts of prosecutions.⁶⁷

Molecular HIV surveillance

The science of phylogenetics enables virologists to determine whether, and to what degree, distinct strains of HIV are genetically related. Phylogenetic analysis was hailed early on as "a new and powerful tool for understanding the epidemiology of HIV transmission".⁶⁸ However, the erroneous idea that phylogenetic evidence could play an evidentiary role in HIV transmission cases akin to that of DNA in other criminal cases has apparently motivated its use by some prosecutors to prove that a given instance of HIV transmission originated with a particular person.⁶⁹

Scientific experts and UN guidance have raised many cautions about reliance on phylogenetic analysis in HIV criminal cases. The 2018 expert consensus statement cited above asserted that unscientific use of phylogenetic evidence in criminal proceedings led to possible miscarriages of justice.²⁸ It concluded that phylogenetic analysis on its own cannot prove that a defendant has infected a complainant with HIV. Importantly, phylogenetic analysis can exonerate a defendant when the results rule out the defendant as the source of a complainant's HIV infection.²⁸

In recent years, particularly since 2018, health and human rights concerns have been raised about populationlevel applications of phylogenetic or molecular surveillance data. Although molecular HIV surveillance was used at first mostly to monitor possible resistance to HIV medicines, the development of lower-cost methods has expanded its use in public health surveillance, especially to track HIV outbreaks among marginalised populations.70 The USA and Canada, which have been leaders in HIV criminalisation prosecutions, are also home to the greatest use of molecular HIV surveillance.70 Both countries also criminalise aspects of sex work and a wide range of drug offences, and subject migrants to disproportionate policing. Even where it is understood that phylogenetic analysis of this kind cannot demonstrate proof of a given instance of HIV transmission, such data have been cited by prosecutors as circumstantial evidence.⁷⁰ The use or potential use of molecular HIV surveillance data by police and corrections officials has raised concerns among researchers and advocates.71

The US People Living with HIV Caucus, noting that US federal authorities require that states have molecular HIV surveillance systems as a condition for receiving certain federal funding, called on the Biden administration for a moratorium on the practice.⁷² In 2020, a group of advocates and scholars argued that molecular HIV surveillance dehumanises people and, like HIV criminalisation, can be "weaponized in racist, classist, xenophobic, misogynistic, homophobic, and/or transphobic ways".⁷³ In 2020, researchers at the University of Washington (USA) decided to pause their molecular HIV surveillance project, instead publishing lessons learned through the process of consulting with HIV advocates.⁷⁴

Outside of the USA and Canada, the Ethics in HIV Phylogenetics Working Group raised concerns about the increasing use of molecular HIV surveillance in low-income countries where restrictions on data sharing could be weak.⁷⁵ A 2021 global review by HIV Justice Worldwide catalogues human rights concerns that experts and advocates have raised about this technology, including its evidentiary restrictions, privacy issues, and its potential to intensify the marginalisation of already oppressed populations (panel 2).⁷⁶

Conclusions

It is an inevitable limitation of this Review that most of the peer-reviewed literature on HIV criminalisation is from the USA and Canada. As noted above, it is not possible to generalise from this literature to the rest of the world, although some of the most human rightsunfriendly elements of HIV criminalisation seem to have been exported intact to other regions. From the extensive materials collected by NGOs from other regions it is nonetheless possible to conclude that HIV criminalisation is a global concern.

Criminalisation of HIV non-disclosure or potential or perceived exposure or transmission is inconsistent with the human rights-based response to HIV espoused in UN strategies for decades. It adds to the legal and societal burden faced by those who experience discrimination based on race, class, gender, sexual orientation, and immigration status as well as criminalisation of other kinds. It is enabled by laws and a criminal legal system that in many cases have not caught up with the science of HIV, deploying the machinery of the criminal law as a response to conduct posing little or even no risk of transmission. It punishes people harshly even in cases where no bodily harm can be discerned and where there has been no intent to cause harm-indeed, even in some cases where people have actively sought to eliminate or reduce the risk of others acquiring the virus. It reinforces HIV-related stigma and can discourage people from seeking health services. It is a vehicle for the misuse of phylogenetic evidence and the public health apparatus of molecular surveillance.

Any benefits of HIV criminalisation, which are hard to discern from existing research, must be weighed against

the enormous costs of deepening stigma and fear among people living with HIV and that of incarceration, coercion and blackmail, police investigation, criminal proceedings, media hysteria, having to carry a criminal record or sex offender status, and being faced with deportation. The myth that HIV criminalisation protects women from predatory men should give way to investment in proven measures to address gender-based poverty, violence, and discrimination. Financial support for the work of networks of people living with HIV in low-income and middle-income countries to document HIV criminal laws and their impact would be useful.

At a time of reckoning on race in global health, it behoves governments to review, reform, and repeal laws that exacerbate the harm that centuries of White colonialism have visited upon racial minorities and Indigenous people. Significantly reducing HIV among sex workers, people who use drugs, criminalised LGBTQI people, migrants, and people in the criminal justice system remains central to the Global AIDS Strategy and would be helped by eliminating HIV criminalisation. And in a time of emerging infectious diseases, HIV criminalisation sets a dangerous precedent. The few but dramatic cases of attempted murder charges that have been brought for alleged HIV transmission in the context of rape in South Africa were the closest precedent for attempted murder charges brought against two men who refused quarantine after having tested positive for SARS-CoV-2 in 2020.85 The demonisation of so-called COVID-19 carriers in too many countries is at least partly a shameful legacy of HIV criminalisation.

Contributors

JC and RE collaborated on the original draft. EJB reviewed and made significant revisions to the draft. All authors read and approved the final draft.

Declaration of interests

We declare no competing interests.

Acknowledgments

JC and RE were previously affiliated with the HIV Legal Network (previously Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network). EJB is theExecutive director of the HIV Justice Network, which is the secretariat of HIV Justice Worldwide, and RE chairs the supervisory board of the HIV Justice Network. The publications of all of these bodies are featured in this Review, which we consider inevitable given their central involvement in analysing HIV criminalisation.

References

- UNAIDS. End inequalities. End AIDS. Global AIDS strategy 2021-2026. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, 2021.
- 2 Symington A, Bernard EJ. Advancing HIV Justice 4: understanding commonalities, seizing opportunities. Amsterdam: HIV Justice Network, 2022.
- 3 Field MA, Sullivan KM. AIDS and the criminal law. *Law Med Health Care* 1987; **15**: 46–60.
- 4 Gostin L. The politics of AIDS: compulsory state powers, public health, and civil liberties. *Ohio State Law J* 1989; 49: 1017–58.
- 5 Harsono D, Galletly CL, O'Keefe E, Lazzarini Z. Criminalization of HIV Exposure: a review of empirical studies in the United States. *AIDS Behav* 2017; 21: 27–50.
- 5 Tierney TW. Criminalizing the sexual transmission of HIV: an international analysis. *Hastings Int Comp Law Rev* 1992; 15: 475–513.

- 7 Center for HIV Law & Policy. HIV criminalization in the United States: a sourcebook on state and federal HIV criminal law and practice. New York, 2022. https://www.hivlawandpolicy.org/ sourcebook (accessed Feb 18, 2022).
- 8 UNAIDS. Ending overly broad criminalization of HIV non-disclosure, exposure and transmission: critical scientific, medical and legal considerations. Geneva: Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, 2013.
- 9 Barney JL. Louisiana's intentional exposure to HIV policy: The social construction of target populations. Soc Work Public Health 2020; 35: 100–13.
- 10 Evans A. Critique of the criminalisation of sexual HIV transmission. *Law Rev* 2007; **38:** 517–42.
- 11 HIV/AIDS Legal Centre. Criminal transmission of HIV: a guide for legal practitioners in NSW, 1st ed. Sydney, 2009. https://halc.org.au/ wp-content/uploads/2013/04/crim_transmission.pdf (accessed Feb 24, 2022).
- 12 Global Network of People Living with HIV/AIDS Europe. Criminalisation of HIV transmission in Europe, 2005. http://www. sidastudi.org/resources/inmagic-img/dd1694.pdf (accessed Feb 20, 2022).
- 13 HIV Legal Network. The criminalization of HIV non-disclosure in Canada: current status and the need for change. Toronto, 2019. https://www.hivlegalnetwork.ca/site/the-criminalization-ofhiv-non-disclosure-in-canada-report/?lang=en (accessed Feb 23, 2022).
- 14 HIV Legal Network. Covering risk: HIV criminalization and condoms. Toronto, 2021. https://www.hivlegalnetwork.ca/site/ covering-risk-hiv-criminalization-and-condoms/?lang=en (accessed Feb 24, 2022).
- 15 Hastings C, Massaquoi N, Elliott R, Mykhalovskiy E. HIV criminalization in Canada: key trends and patterns (1989–2020). Toronto: HIV Legal Network, 2022.
- 16 Michaud L, Annamathadoo I, Chu SKH, McClelland A, Nobleman R, Peck R. Harms of sex offender registries in Canada among people living with HIV. Toronto: HIV Legal Network, Carleton University Institute of Criminology and Criminal Justice, HIV & AIDS Legal Clinic Ontario, 2021.
- 17 Whitbread J, Moroz S. Regional HIV criminalisation report: eastern Europe and central Asia. Amsterdam: Eurasian Women's Network on AIDS and HIV Justice Worldwide, 2018.
- 18 Pearshouse R. Legislation contagion: the spread of problematic new HIV laws in western Africa. HIV AIDS Policy Law Rev 2007; 12: 5–11.
- 19 Grace D. Criminalizing HIV transmission using model law: troubling best practice standardizations in the global HIV/AIDS response. *Crit Public Health* 2015; 25: 441–54.
- 20 Pearshouse R. Legislation contagion: building resistance. HIV AIDS Policy Law Rev 2008; 13: 1, 5–10.
- 21 Eba P. HIV-specific legislation in sub-Saharan Africa: A comprehensive human rights analysis. *Afr Hum Rights Law J* 2015; 15: 224–62.
- 22 Claivaz-Loranger S, Kazatchkine C. Regional HIV criminalization report—francophone Africa. Amsterdam: HIV Justice Worldwide, Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, 2017, https://www. hivjusticeworldwide.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/HJWW-Francophone-Africa-Regional-HIV-Criminalization-Report-1.pdf (accessed Feb 20, 2022).
- 23 UNAIDS. Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights. International guidelines on HIV/AIDS and human rights (2006 consolidated version). Geneva: United Nations, 2006. https://www. ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Publications/ HIVAIDSGuidelinesen.pdf (accessed Feb 18, 2022).
- 24 Global Commission on HIV and the Law. HIV and the law: risks, rights and health: UN Development Programme, 2013. https://www.undp.org/publications/hiv-and-law-risks-rights-health (accessed Feb 24, 2022).
- 25 UN Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women. Concluding observations on the combined eighth and ninth periodic reports of Canada. New York: United Nations 2016. https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N16/402/03/ PDF/N1640203.pdf?OpenElement (accessed Feb 25, 2022).
- 26 Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women. Concluding observations on the fifth periodic report of Kyrgyzstan. Geneva: United Nations, 2021. https://www.undocs.org/en/ CEDAW/C/KGZ/CO/5 (accessed Feb 25, 2022).

- 27 African Commission on Human and Peoples' Rights. HIV, the law and human rights in the African human rights system: key challenges and opportunities for rights-based responses. Banjul, The Gambia: African Union, 2018. https://www.unaids.org/ sites/default/files/media_asset/HIV_Law_AfricanHumanRights System_en.pdf (accessed Feb 26, 2022).
- 28 Barré-Sinoussi F, Abdool Karim SS, Albert J, et al. Expert consensus statement on the science of HIV in the context of criminal law. J Int AIDS Soc 2018; 21: e25161.
- 29 Elliott R, Kazatchkine C. Guidance for prosecutors on HIV-related criminal cases. New York: United Nations Development Programme, 2021.
- 30 Center for HIV Law and Policy. Consensus statement on HIV "treatment as prevention" in criminal law reform. 2017. https://www.hivtaspcrimlaw.org/the-consensus-statement (accessed Feb 26, 2022).
- 31 Elliott R. Criminal law and HIV/AIDS: final report. Toronto: Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, 1996.
- 32 Sweeney P, Gray SC, Purcell DW, et al. Association of HIV diagnosis rates and laws criminalizing HIV exposure in the United States. AIDS 2017; 31: 1483–88.
- 33 Sah P, Fitzpatrick MC, Pandey A, Galvani AP. HIV criminalization exacerbates subpar diagnosis and treatment across the United States: response to the 'Association of HIV diagnosis rates and laws criminalizing HIV exposure in the United States'. *AIDS* 2017; **31**: 2437–39.
- 34 Patterson SE, Milloy MJ, Ogilvie G, et al. The impact of criminalization of HIV non-disclosure on the healthcare engagement of women living with HIV in Canada: a comprehensive review of the evidence. J Int AIDS Soc 2015; 18: 20572.
- 35 Savage S, Braund R, Stewart T, Brennan DJ. How could I tell them that it's going to be okay? The impact of HIV nondisclosure criminalization on service provision to people living with HIV. J HIV AIDS Soc Serv 2016; 16: 287–300.
- 36 Kesler MA, Kaul R, Loutfy M, et al. Prosecution of non-disclosure of HIV status: potential impact on HIV testing and transmission among HIV-negative men who have sex with men. *PLoS One* 2018; 13: e0193269.
- 37 O'Byrne P, Bryan A, Roy M. HIV criminal prosecutions and public health: an examination of the empirical research. *Med Humanit* 2013; **39**: 85–90.
- 38 O'Byrne P, Willmore J, Bryan A, et al. Nondisclosure prosecutions and population health outcomes: examining HIV testing, HIV diagnoses, and the attitudes of men who have sex with men following nondisclosure prosecution media releases in Ottawa, Canada. BMC Public Health 2013; 13: 94.
- 39 Patterson S, Nicholson V, Milloy MJ, et al. Awareness and understanding of HIV non-disclosure case law and the role of healthcare providers in discussions about the criminalization of HIV non-disclosure among women living with HIV in Canada. *AIDS Behav* 2020; 24: 95–113.
- 40 Csete J, Pearshouse R, Symington A. Vertical HIV transmission should be excluded from criminal prosecution. *Reprod Health Matters* 2009; 17: 154–62.
- 41 Justice Worldwide HIV. Breastfeeding defense toolkit. Amsterdam, 2021. https://toolkit.hivjusticeworldwide.org/theme/breastfeeding/ (accessed March 1, 2022).
- 42 Global Commission on HIV and the Law. Risks, rights and health. Supplement. United Nations Development Programme, 2018. https://hivlawcommission.org/supplement/ (accessed March 1, 2022).
- 43 Cameron S. It takes more than a village to end HIV criminalisation. Amsterdam: HIV Justice Network, 2021. https://www.hivjustice. net/news/feature-it-takes-more-than-a-village/ (accessed March 1, 2022).
- 44 Samuel K. HIV criminalisation and breastfeeding: a growing concern in sub-Saharan Africa. HIV & criminal law: AIDSMAP; 2022. https://www.aidsmap.com/news/jan-2022/hivcriminalisation-and-breastfeeding-growing-concern-sub-saharanafrica (accessed March 2, 2022).
- 45 WHO, UNAIDS, UNFPA, et al. Consolidated guideline on sexual and reproductive health and rights of women living with HIV. Geneva, 2017. https://www.who.int/publications/i/ item/9789241549998 (accessed July 19, 2022).

- 46 ATHENA Network. 10 reasons why criminalization of HIV exposure or transmission harms women, 2009. https://athenanetwork.org/ assets/files/10%20Reasons%20Why%20Criminalization%200 Harms%20Women/10%20Reasons%20Why%20Criminalisation%200 Harms%20Women.pdf (accessed March 2, 2022).
- 47 International Community of Women Living with HIV. Criminalization of women living with HIV: non-disclosure, exposure and transmission, 2016. https://icwnorthamerica.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/03/267526864-ICW-Position-Statement-2015-CRIMINALIZATION-OF-WOMEN-LIVING-WITH-HIV-NON-DISCLOSURE-EXPOSURE-AND-TRANSMISSION.pdf (accessed Feb 24, 2022)
- 48 Krüsi A, Ranville F, Gurney L, Lyons T, Shoveller J, Shannon K. Positive sexuality: HIV disclosure, gender, violence and the law – a qualitative study. PLoS One 2018; 13: e0202776.
- 49 Brown R. When the body is a weapon: an intersectional feminist analysis of HIV criminalization in Lousiana. *Berk J Gend Law Justice* 2020; 35: 91–136.
- 50 Eurasian Women's AIDS Network and HIV Justice Worldwide. Women's leadership in issues of HIV decriminalization: experience of the EECA region. Tbilisi, 2022. https://toolkit.hivjusticeworldwide. org/resource/womens-leadership-in-issues-of-decriminalizationexperience-of-the-eeca-region/ (accessed March 2, 2022).
- 51 Persson A. "I don't blame that guy that gave it to me": contested discourses of victimisation and culpability in the narratives of heterosexual women infected with HIV. AIDS Care 2014; 26: 233–39.
- 52 Center for HIV Law and Policy. HIV criminal law reform: before and after—California. New York, 2020. https://www. hivlawandpolicy.org/sites/default/files/HIV%20Criminal%20 Law%20Reform%20Before%20and%20After%20California%2C%20 CHLP%202020.pdf (accessed March 3, 2022).
- 53 Hasenbush A, Myashita A, Wilson B. HIV criminalization in California: penal implications for people living with HIV/AIDS: UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, 2015. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/hivcriminalization-ca-penal/ (accessed March 3, 2022).
- 54 Cisneros N, Sears B. Enforcement of HIV criminalization in Nevada: UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, 2021. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/issues/criminalization/ (accessed March 3, 2022).
- 55 Cisneros N, Sears B. HIV criminalization in Florida: length of incarceration and fiscal implications: UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, 2021. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/issues/ criminalization/ (accessed March 3, 2022).
- 56 McCann J, Crawford G, Hallett J. Sex worker health outcomes in high-income countries of varied regulatory environments: a systematic review. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2021; 18: 3956.
- 57 Kapiriri L, Tharao W, Muchenje M, Masinde KI, Ongoiba F. '... They should understand why...' The knowledge, attitudes and impact of the HIV criminalisation law on a sample of HIV+ women living in Ontario. *Glob Public Health* 2016; 11: 1231–45.
- 58 Sanderson A, Ranville F, Gurney L, et al. Indigenous women voicing experiences of HIV stigma and criminalization through art. *Int J Indig Health* 2021; 16: 267–90.
- 59 Patterson S, Kaida A, Nguyen P, et al. Prevalence and predictors of facing a legal obligation to disclose HIV serostatus to sexual partners among people living with HIV who inject drugs in a Canadian setting: a cross-sectional analysis. CMAJ Open 2016; 4: E169–76.
- 60 Government of the Republic of Uganda. Oloka-Onyango et al v. Attorney General [2014] UGCC 14. Kampala; 2014. https://ulii.org/ ug/judgment/supreme-court-uganda/2014/14 (accessed March 4, 2022).
- 61 Bernard EJ, Symington A, Beaumont S. Punishing vulnerability through HIV criminalization. *Am J Public Health* 2022; 112: S395–97.
- 62 Sears B, Goldberg S, Mallory C. The criminalization of HIV and hepatitis B and C in Missouri: an analysis of enforcement data from 1990 to 2019: UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, 2020. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/issues/criminalization/ (accessed March 4, 2022).
- 63 Cisneros N, Sears B. HIV criminalization in Georgia: length of incarceration and discal implications: UCLA School of Law Williams Institute, 2021. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/ issues/criminalization/ (accessed March 4, 2022).

- 64 Hastings C, Kazatchkine C, Mykhalovskiy E. HIV criminalization in Canada: key trends and patterns. Toronto: Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, 2017. https://www.hivlegalnetwork.ca/site/hivcriminalization-in-canada-key-trends-and-patterns/?lang= (accessed March 5, 2022).
- 65 Mykhalovskiy E, Sanders C, Hastings C, Bisaillon L. Explicitly racialised and extraordinarily over-represented: Black immigrant men in 25 years of news reports on HIV non-disclosure criminal cases in Canada. *Cult Health Sex* 2021; 23: 788–803.
- 66 Campbell CK, Rojo F, Khanna N, Dworkin SL. Sex, lies, and videotape: a content and textual analysis of media coverage of the HIV criminal prosecution of Michael Johnson. *Crime, Media, Culture Int J* 2020; 18: 52–69.
- 67 Hastings C, Mykhalovskiy E, Sanders C, Bisaillon L. Disrupting a Canadian prairie fantasy and constructing racial otherness: an analysis of news media coverage of Trevis Smith's criminal HIV non-disclosure case. *Can J Sociol* 2020; **45**: 1–22.
- 68 Ou CY, Ciesielski CA, Myers G, et al. Molecular epidemiology of HIV transmission in a dental practice. *Science* 1992; 256: 1165–71.
- 69 Bernard EJ, Azad Y, Vandamme AM, Weait M, Geretti AM. HIV forensics: pitfalls and acceptable standards in the use of phylogenetic analysis as evidence in criminal investigations of HIV transmission. *HIV Med* 2007; 8: 382–87.
- 70 McClelland A, Guta A, Gagnon M. The rise of molecular HIV surveillance: implications on consent and criminalization. *Crit Public Health* 2019; **30**: 487–93.
- 71 Hoppe T, McClelland A, Pass K. Beyond criminalization: reconsidering HIV criminalization in an era of reform. *Curr Opin HIV AIDS* 2022; 17: 100–05.
- 72 US People Living with HIV Caucus. HIV Caucus comments on national HIV strategy. 2020. https://www.hivcaucus.org/blog/ statement-to-president-elect-biden-vice-president-elect-harris (accessed March 5, 2022).
- 73 Bernard EJ, McClelland A, Cardell B, et al. We are people, not clusters! Am J Bioeth 2020; 20: 1–4.
- 74 Tordoff DM, Minalga B, Trejo A, et al. Lessons learned from community engagement regarding phylodynamic research with molecular HIV surveillance data. SocArXiv 2020; published online July 26 (preprint). https://doi.org/10.31235/osf.io/52fy8.
- 75 Coltart CEM, Hoppe A, Parker M, et al. Ethical considerations in global HIV phylogenetic research. *Lancet HIV* 2018; 5: e656–66.
- 76 Trejo A, McClelland A. Molecular HIV surveillance: a global review of human rights implications. Amsterdam: Positive Women's Network–USA for HIV Justice Worldwide, 2021. https://www. hivjusticeworldwide.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/HJWW-MHS-Paper-English-Final.pdf (accessed March 6, 2022).
- 7 No authors listed. Oslo declaration on HIV criminalisation. International civil society consultation on HIV criminalization. Oslo; 2012. https://www.hivjustice.net/oslo/ (accessed Feb 25, 2022).
- 78 HIV Justice Network. Advancing HIV justice 3: growing the global movement against HIV criminalisation. Amsterdam, 2019. https://www.hivjustice.net/publication/advancing3/ (accessed March 2, 2022).
- 79 Raw A, Clayton M, Mundawarara T, Jamela L. Using science for justice: the implications of the Expert Consensus Statement on Zimbabwe's HIV criminalisation law. University of Oxford Human Rights Hub Journal 2020; 1: 1–29.
- Murwira Z. New marriages law decriminalises HIV transmission. The Herald. 2022. https://www.herald.co.zw/new-marriages-lawdecriminalises-hiv-transmission/ (accessed March 3, 2022).
- 81 Center for HIV Law and Policy. Illinois becomes second state to repeal HIV criminalization laws. 2021. https://www. hivlawandpolicy.org/news/illinois-becomes-second-state-repeal-hivcriminalization-laws (accessed March 4, 2022).
- 82 House of Commons of Canada Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights. The criminalization of HIV nondisclosure in Canada. Ottawa, 2019. https://www.ourcommons.ca/ DocumentViewer/en/42-1/JUST/report-28/ (accessed March 6, 2022).
- 83 Government of Canada, Department of Justice. October 2022 will see Government consultations on modernizing the criminal justice system's response to HIV non-disclosure. Ottawa, July 27, 2022. https://www.canada.ca/en/department-justice/news/2022/07/ october-2022-will-see-government-consultations-on-modernizingthe-criminal-justice-systems-response-to-hiv-non-disclosure.html (accessed Aug 1, 2022).

84 Canadian Coalition to Reform HIV Criminalization. Change the code: reforming Canada's Criminal Code to limit HIV criminalization—a community consensus statement. 2022. http://www.hivcriminalization.ca/2022-consensus-statement/ (accessed July 25, 2022).

Copyright © 2022 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

⁸⁵ Abdool Karim S. Criminalisation of transmission of SARS-CoV-2: a potential challenge to controlling the outbreak in South Africa. *S Afr Med J* 2020; **110**: 458–60.